
EXCERPT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE

COMMUNITY OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

HELD ON 19 JULY 2007


COS.82/07
MONITORING CARLISLE HOUSING ASSOCIATION CONTRACT

The Housing Services and Health Partnership Manager (Mr Taylor) submitted Report DS.66/07 updating members on performance information for Carlisle Housing Association.  Mr Taylor introduced Mr Fraser Clark and Mr Roger Sealey from Carlisle Housing Association.

Mr Taylor reported that the City Council had monitored the performance of Carlisle Housing Association (CHA) since December 2002.  He outlined the CHA Board data for Customer Focus, Finance, Asset Management and Homelessness.

In considering the Report Members made the following comments and observations:

a)
In response to a question Mr Taylor stated that 2.1 on page 2 should read “reporting on information as at May”

b)
The overall satisfaction with the repairs service was dropping, what were the reasons for this?

Mr Clark responded that a status survey questionnaire had been sent to 2400 tenants and 600 responses had been received.  Communication between tenants and CHA had improved which meant tenants were more confident in expressing their dissatisfaction and their expectations of CHA had risen.  The responses to the status survey indicated that 33% thought the repair service had improved, 45% thought the service was the same and only 9% thought the service was getting worse.  A new repair line, based on the Careline format, had been launched in May and it provided a rapid response service but it was too early to provide any statistics from this.  The figure for emergency repairs completed the next day was mis matched.  The figure showed when the job was completed financially and not when the physical work had been completed.  The survey also showed that 79% of tenants were satisfied with their home, this figure was an improvement since the last survey.

c)
The report stated that 149 properties did not have a valid gas safety certificate, what was the reason for this?

Mr Clark responded that CHA had not been able to gain access to a number of properties and in some cases injunctions had to be served to gain access.  CHA have put all available resources into resolving the matter.

Mr Sealey stated that there were now 121 outstanding and 90 appointments had been made to gain access to properties.  There had been 28 injunctions last month but only 3 injunctions this month.  The number of outstanding properties was dropping each month.

d)
2.3 Finance – The tenancy arrears percentage was quite high, was this because of any problems with housing benefit payment and how did the figure compare with other Housing Associations?

Mr Clark responded that the housing benefit payment was received in a lump sum and the figures in the report were produced just before the payment was received.  The actual figure averages about 6.8%.  He did not have any comparison information on other housing associations.

In response to a further question Mr Clark stated that human resources had been low due to sickness and maternity leave but staff were now returning to work and there had been some recruitment to address the problems.

e)
3.0 Homelessness – When a person is judged to be homeless were any other criteria used before they were accepted as CHA tenants?

Mr Taylor stated that the Council had a set procedure once they had accepted someone as homeless and it was the Council’s statutory duty to find accommodation.  The nominations made by the Council still had to compete with the lettings of CHA.  CHA were moving to start choice based letting, which meant that properties would be advertised and interested individuals would have to make an application for the house.  This method was more sustainable as the tenant was not being told where to live but could make a choice.  Work was also being carried out on a Cumbria wide choice based letting system and CHA would have the choice to opt into the programme.  The Cumbria wide choice based letting system work would be considered by this Committee.

46% of homeless were not re housed and a Member raised concerns that the accommodation that was offered was refused for valid reasons and many of the people were vulnerable.  How flexible was the process if a property was refused?

Mr Clark stated that CHA looked at the individuals needs and requirements and each case would be considered individually.

Mr Taylor stated that it was a difficult situation as the number of people needing accommodation was higher than the number of available properties.  The figure in the report would not reflect the number of people who make an application but then do not require the accommodation.

A Member asked why the percentage of homeless people nominated by the Council and actually re-housed has dropped to 54% from 67% in February 2006.

Mr Taylor responded that the figure represented the growing timescales.  The Council were still re-housing people but it was taking longer to do so.

The Health and Wellbeing Portfolio Holder stated that good work was being carried out and the situation was improving in some areas as the Council had no one staying in Bed and Breakfasts while waiting for accommodation.

Mr Taylor reported that after the Flood in 2005 there was an action plan produced to help people move through the system quicker.  Phase two of the action plan would be to look at bigger projects.

f)
In response to a question Mr Taylor stated that the first bullet point under 3.1 should not be a bullet point.

g)
What was the current situation regarding tenant involvement?

Mr Clark responded that Mr Lennon from CHA and the Town Clerk and Chief Executive had met to discuss the Tenants Advisory Group and a report would come to Overview and Scrutiny to update Members on the situation.

The Health and Wellbeing Portfolio Holder stated that Mr Lennon had been invited to the August meeting of this Committee to discuss involvement of tenants.

h)
This Committee had originally asked CHA to report back on grounds maintenance and concerns were raised that some areas were in disrepair.

Mr Sealy responded that the grass cutting had been delayed but it was now back on schedule.  There had been some problems but they were being addressed and CHA were trying to increase resources.  CHA have had discussions with the grounds maintenance company to try and change the contract to a partnership agreement.

Mr Clark stated that the fortnightly waste collection had caused some problems with fly tipping initially but CHA officers were working in partnership with the Council to address waste issues.

The Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder stated that CHA had to inform the Council if fly tipping was occurring.  

The Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder then expressed concerns over the number of people who did not have homes and suggested that a Task and Finish Group could investigate if there was problems with housing benefit payments and why people are waiting to be re housed.

RESOLVED –  1) That the Committee thanks Mr Clark and Mr Sealy for attending the meeting;

2) That the update on performance information for Carlisle Housing Association be welcomed;

3) That the Housing Services and Health Partnership Manager would send Member of the Committee copies of the status survey questions;

4) That the next CHA performance information report to come to this Committee includes details of CHA’s performance on environmental matters, particularly grounds maintenance issues;

5) That the committee urge the Executive to ensure that negotiations over future arrangements between the City Council and CHA include provisions for this Committee to continue monitoring the performance of CHA.







